
Statewide Independent Living Council (SILC)

MINUTES January 12th -13th, 2017

The Statewide Independent Living Council held a meeting on January 12th-13th, 2017, at 3651 Cedarcrest Avenue. Chairperson Gale Dean presided.  

Present:                                      

Bristo, Rashad (Day 1)

Dean, Gale

Fuselier, Rocky

Geddes, Sharon

Gray, Anita (Day 1)

Morales, Rosemary

Nguyen, Steven

Polotzola, Bambi (Day 2)

Ritter, Lawrence (Day 1)

Taylor, Erick

Viltz, Roszella

Cochran, Jay
Baker, Kandy (Day 2)

Absent: 

Cottonham, Danny (Day 1&2)

Polotzola, Bambi (Day 1)

Duplechine, Jamie (Day 1)

Baker, Kandy (Day 1)

SILC Staff Present

Lewis, Jessica 

Guests:
Jamar Ennis

Mark Martin 

Jolan Jolivette

Teresa Milner
CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS
SILC Chairperson, Gale Dean, called the meeting to order at 1:00PM, and asked everyone to briefly introduce themselves. Dean suggested that the SILC address the SPIL at the meeting and demonstrate that the group has made a good faith effort to fulfill their goals.  A quorum was present.

MISSION STATEMENT

Stephen Nguyen led the members of SILC in the reading of the council’s membership statement. 

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA

Gale Dean asked members to review the agenda for any corrections. Rocky Fuselier made the motion to approve the January 2017 agenda, Jay Cochran seconded the motion. There were no Objections. 

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:

The council was afforded a few moments to review the minutes from July 7th-8th 2016. Rashad Bristo made a motion to approve the July 7th-8th minutes with corrections and Sharron Geddes seconded the motion. The minutes were approved unanimously by the council without any opposition. However, It was discovered that Jay Cochran’s was marked as absent and that the numbers relative to matching funds needed to be corrected. Rocky made the motion to approve the minutes with amendments, the motion was seconded by Steven Nguyen. The minutes were approved by the council. 

BUDGET UPDATE

Steven Nguyen provided an update relative to the Quarterly budget. This updated included the total revenue, salaries, benefits, and expenditures for the SILC. A copy of the budget was given to those in attendance. The biggest expenses are those for travel to the Nickle Conference. Members expressed concerns relative to the remaining balance of FY 2016. Mark Martin mentioned that the remaining fund balance goes back into vocational rehabilitation within LRS to serve individuals with disabilities. Rocky Fuselier made a motion to approve the budget update, Jay Cochran seconded the motion. 

Director’s Report 

Jessica Lewis provided an update relative to SILC. Lewis provided agendas and information relative to the meetings that she attended. Lewis provided an update relative to the SILC budget and entertained questions. Lewis will be participating in the NICKLE Conference on January 17, 2016 in Phoenix, AZ as a representative of SILC with Gale Dean. In addition, Lewis created membership biographical information and an update regarding the activity of SILC in a report. 
PARTNER UPDATES

GODA
Jamar Ennis provided an update on behalf of the Governor’s Office of Disability Affairs (GODA) Executive Director, Bambi Polotzola. GODA has met with the Governor’s policy team to request that: (1) the funding of LRS to ensure that the department gets full federal matching funds; (2) Louisiana state government be recognized as a model employer for people with disabilities; (3) Ensure funding to school is equitable across all school systems with the MFP; (4) that corporal punishment be eliminated for students with disabilities; (5)Equitably fund districts/authorities and provide equal access to services across every region of the state; (6) fill vacant waiver slots; (7) Rebalancing the revenue source from land lines to cellphones for the telecommunication fund. Ennis mentioned that there will be an Employment First Workgroup meeting on February 16, 2017 in the Claiborne building at 10.00AM. There will be a series of LaCAN Legislative Roundtables, and programs. 

LRS
Mark Martin discussed his efforts to get LRS fully funded. Martin expressed that a small cut to LRS hurts the department because of the federal match. He mentioned that he is happy that councils such as SILC discuss the importance of keeping LRS fully funded. Martin mentioned there are 212 employees working for the department. It is important to make the legislature understand the significance of fully funding LRS, and the important return on investment. Martin says that the department is increasing JAG schools, and in the midst of creating programs to get more individuals employed. 

The GODA and LRS updates relates to SPIL Goal #3, Objective 2, Activity 2, to continue partnering with other CILs and disability-related organizations to foster best practices.

SLIC
Rocky Fuselier provided an update on behalf of SLIC. There is a new program that will assist deaf individuals and the hearing impaired through the Service Support Providers (SSP) program. The SILC has increased services for their clients.  SLIC has partnered with LCD to create contracts to provide more services. The waiver programs remain strong. The SILC is encouraging the raising of rates for providers so that providers can be properly compensated. 

New Horizons Update 

Gale Dean provided an update on behalf of New Horizons Independent Living Center. The center is currently advertising for youth advocates in North Louisiana.  The center will participate in various programs such as the VITA Tax program for low income individuals. Gale Dean displayed a video that highlights the services and infrastructure of the New Horizons Independent Living Center. Dean mentioned that she and Jessica Lewis will attend the SILC congress in Phoenix, AZ.  

The CILs updates have filled SPIL Goal #1, Objective 1, Activity 1 with the CILs updates.

Ms. Wheelchair Louisiana
Anita Gray provided an update on behalf of Ms. Wheelchair Louisiana. Gray gave a brief overview of the history of the program. The organization participated in the Ms. Wheelchair America competition and shared that two Louisiana participants were recognized at the national ceremony. The 2017 competition will be February 19, 2017 TBA. 

Amerigroup
RaShad Bristo gave a presentation on behalf of Healthy Louisiana, Amerigroup Louisiana. Bristo gave members information and updates relative to the changes in Amerigroup and its policies. Bristo discussed the five different plans that Amerigroup offer. He discussed the importance of open enrollment and re-certification for clients. 

The presentations by Anita and Rashad relates to SPIL Goal #1, Objective 1, Activity 2.

Invitation of Post-Secondary Youth
Keiara T. Beverly spoke on behalf of LRS services. Beverly mentioned has received services from LRS to obtain two post graduate degrees and employment. Beverly also mentioned that she is an advocate for the necessity for services that her employer (LSU disability services) offers. LSU Disability Services provides assistance to students to ensure that they receive the necessary accommodations to assist in their pursuit of higher education.  This presentation relates to SPIL Goal #1, Objective 1, Activity 6.

Recess

Gale Dean called for a recess at 4:00pm.

Meeting Resumed

The meeting was called back to order at 9:04am.

SILC Website

Jessica Lewis informed council members about the work being done on the website for SILC by Micah Caswell. It will be connected to the GODA site and it will have links to the different centers as well as the individual pictures of council members. This update relates to SPIL Goal #1, Objective 1, Activity 4.

Member Community Updates

Gale Dean asked members to provide any reports on any activity or event occurring in each members community. Roszella Viltz informed council members that on February 9th at the Lafayette Parish Sheriff Training Center from 8:30 to 3 there will be hosting a Resource Information workshop for the region 4 area. There will be six state agencies who will come and report information  and representatives from Healthy Louisiana. There will be a session on education as well as two workshops — one for parents and one for professionals. We are trying to get as many vendors as possible to set up some tables. Bambi informed council members that if there are any events coming up to let her know so it can be put on the calendar once it is set up for people to see on GODA’s website. These reports relates to SPIL Goal#1, Objective 1, Activity 5.

CIL Annual Meeting

Jessica Lewis went over the next meeting at a center, besides the October meeting, which April 5th and 6th, 2018. She then went over the meeting times and locations for the rest of the meetings. All of the meetings will be at the LRS building except for the meetings at the centers. This relates to SPIL Goal #1, Objective 1 Activity 7.

Introduction of Advocacy Group

Rocky Fuselier informed the council there is a group that is forming which will be advocating to change the wording for services in the nursing home so one can have the option to go to a nursing home or receive the services option for their home. There is a survey to determine what is needed, and next week they will be meeting for the first time. This relates to SPIL Goal # 1, Objective 1, Activity 8.

LRC Report

Jessica Lewis gave members the handouts she received at the LRC meeting such as the agenda and the minutes. Jessica is a part of the employment committee for LRS. Some of the items discussed at their meeting was refuting the myths about disabilities, explain to legislators what they want to do as far as employment, and suggest that each region have job fairs. Jessica informed members about the possibility of having a joint meeting between SILC and LRC. This relates to SPIL Goal #2, Objective 1, Activity 1.

Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA)

Jay Cochran stated there are handouts from the New Horizons Living Center about VITA. We offer our services year around and our services are free for those who make under 54,000 a year and It is by appointment. They have to have all of their information with them. We are hoping it will be another successful year. This will be the 7th year we have done VITA. Gale sated this is the only program in north Louisiana that does taxes for free for people with disabilities.

On the IRS website their is a list by regions that gives the hour and locations that offer similar services. This relates to SPIL Goal #2, Objective 1, Activity 2.

Job Fairs Report

Rosemary Morales stated that she went to all three of the job fairs this year. Out of the three the one in shreveport seemed more successful. The one in NOLA in UNO did not seem as successful. In Baton Rouge it seemed like it wasn’t advertised enough. She stated job fairs are either a hit or miss. It’s always during the month of October, and it has always been a struggle. Over 90 business participated, over 350 people came, and 30 people were hired. I see value because it helps our businesses. This relates to SPIL Goal #2, Objective 1, Activity 3.

Identifying Issues and Advocacy

Bambi Polotzola asked members if anyone had questions in regard to what was talked about yesterday in the meeting. Members said they identified what groups and issues were important to them legislatively, and stated we need to get involved with advocacy especially towards our budget. This relates to SPIL Goal #2, Objective 2, Activity 1.

DOTD Presentation

Tina Athalone gave a DOTD presentation about transportation for the elderly and disabled. This relates to SPIL Goal #2, Objective 2, Activity 2

Emergency Management Disability and Aging Coalition

Amy Dawson from GOHSEP gave a presentation about what is EMDAC. It was formed in 2006 and was a direct response to life safety issues faced by people with access and functional needs during and after the 2005 hurricanes. It’s a relationship built on trust between advocates and emergency managers. Amy went over all of the EMDAC members. EMDAC’s goals is to serve as a collaborative resource. This relates to SPIL Goal #2 ,Objective 2, Activity 3.

Educating Legislators

Rocky Fuselier talked about the dates for the LACAN roundtables, and about advocating to raise the rates for the waivers programs. He mentioned they are having a breakfast with legislators to discuss that topic. This relates to SPIL Goal #3, Objective 1, Activity 1.

Resource Development

Roszella Viltz stated we need to know our limitations and restrictions as far as fundraising. Other members talked about reaching out to other groups within the region and learning from them. This relates to SPIL Goal #3, Objective 1, Activity 2.

Grants and Income Sources

Gale Dean talked with one of the members about being leader a leader for sharing information regarding grants and other income sources among the SILC and CILs, but that member could not fill that position at this time so this activity is currently in process. This relates to SPIL Goal #3, Objective 1, Activity 3

Reports on Trainings

Jessica Lewis talked about the webinars and conference calls she has been on which she discussed on the first day of the meeting. She also went on tours with Lighthouse and learned about their resources. Butch talked about a training with prosthetics to do counseling for people who have just lost an arm or leg. Erick Taylor asked about trainings for people who deal with cerebral palsy at a young age. Stephen Nguyen mentioned Jaimie Duplechine and him talked about getting 25 people with disabilities to become certified peer mentors. This relates to SPIL Goal #3, Objective 2, Activity 1.

Compliance of Federal Regulations

Kandy Baker informed the council that in July 2014, WIOA was signed into law. The new WIOA law included statutory changes that affect IL programs including the addition of new core services. It shifts the process of developing and adopting a state plan and changes to the function of a SILC. When there is a change in law like that they must publish the new rule in a federal register, which is called a NPRM, Notice of Proposed Rule Making. An NPRM provides guidance for us on how to interpret the law and it acts as public comment. After looking at the public’s comments a final rule is made. The final rule for independent living provides clarification on the requirements on the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 as amended by WIOA for the centers of independent living and SILCs. Centers for Independent Living must facilitate the transition of individuals with significant disabilities from nursing homes and other institutions to home and community based settings. This relates to SPIL Goal #4, Objective 1, Activity 1.

Policy and Procedure Manual

Roszella Viltz discussed making sure the SILC formulate a policy and procedural manual to stay in compliance with federal regulations. The Council agreed that this was something that needs to be pursued. This relates to SPIL Goal #4, Objective 1, Activity 2.

SILC Staff Description

Bambi Polotzola informed the council she has the job description for Jessica Lewis and will send it to the council. This relates to SPIL Goal#4, Objective 1, Activity 3.

Standards and Indicators

There is no finalization on the standards and indicators for SILC. Gale Dean stated she is putting together a draft, and a big part of that is working on the SPIL.

Next Meeting

Jessica Lewis stated the next meeting will be at New Horizons on April 6th and 7th, July 6th and 7th at LRS, October 5th and 6th at LRS, and January 11th and 12th at LRS.

Closing Comments

Rosemary Morales informed members the date for the Disability Day Rights Rally is Wednesday, April 26th.

Adjournment

Roszella Viltz motioned to adjourn and Sharon Geddes seconded.
Motioned: Rashad

2nd: Jay Cochran
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